
 

 
 

August 22, 2023 

Cannabis Compliance Board 

700 E. Warm Springs Rd. #100 

Las Vegas, NV 89119  

BY EMAIL: regulations@ccb.nv.gov 

 

Re. Regulation 5 Licensing, Background Checks, and Registration Cards 

 

Dear Chairman Douglas and Members of the Board: 

 

Thank you for considering input regarding changes to regulations governing cannabis licensing and 

registration.  We are concerned that some of the proposed changes do not reflect the Legislature’s express intent 

to adhere to a merit-based system of awarding cannabis establishment licenses.  Specifically, the change to 

Regulation 5, Licensing, Background Check, and Registration Card. Throughout the proposed revisions, the 

regulation proposes changing the regulation that governs “cannabis lounges” to “cannabis establishment,” 

effectively changing the merit-based licensing approach used to award licenses for dispensaries, cultivations, and 

productions, to a random/lottery style approach used by the CCB to award licenses for cannabis lounges. 

 

It is our belief that a merit-based system of awarding cannabis licenses in Nevada is far superior to a 

random or lottery-based system. In his remarks concerning Senate Bill 374 of the 77th Session of the Legislature 

on June 1, 2013, Senator Tick Segerblom stated, “When considering applicants, the criteria include a background 

check, how the applicant has been in Nevada, financial resources, experience, medical background, et cetera. 

These criteria will be used by the state in making the selections.” This merit-based approach differed in intent 

from the approach used in licensing cannabis lounges. Legislators enacted a path for cannabis consumption 

lounges to be awarded to qualifying social equity applicants but has not done so for other license types. This 

diversion from the previously enumerated criteria of merit applies only to consumption lounge licensing.  

 

First and foremost, a merit-based system ensures that licenses are awarded to those who are most qualified 

and capable of performing the tasks associated with a Nevada cannabis license. This means that the public can 

have greater confidence in the abilities of those who are granted licenses, which in turn can improve safety and 

quality across a range of industries. In contrast, a random or lottery-based system would essentially be a game of 

chance, with no guarantee that the best candidates would be selected, regardless of an initial screening.  
Additionally, a merit-based system incentivizes individuals and organizations to invest in developing the skills 

and capabilities needed to qualify for a license. This creates a culture of excellence that can drive innovation, 

foster competition, and ultimately benefit consumers and society. A random or lottery-based system, on the other 

hand, would provide no such incentives, and could potentially reward those who are less committed to excellence 

or who lack the necessary skills and qualifications.  

 
 The proposed regulation change in its current form has been considered by the Cannabis Compliance Board and 

sent to workshop on several occasions prior to this agenda. Dating back to June 28, 2022, staff has attempted to blend all 

cannabis “establishments” with the unique licensing process of “consumption lounge” by regulation rather than following 

the separate statutory framework outlined.  December 13 of 2022, it was heard by the Board and sent to workshop. April 

14th 2023 was the workshop, yet in May 23rd meeting, staff presented the same language for consideration. That, too, was 

sent back for workshop. Little has changed in the proposed regulation despite the acknowledged opposition and weaknesses.  

 

In conclusion, we strongly urge the CCB to withdraw the change to Regulation 5 and any amendment that 

extends the random/lottery based system used for cannabis lounges to all current cannabis establishments. Should 
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future licensing be needed, the current merit based system  ensures that licenses are awarded to the most qualified 

and capable candidates, incentivize excellence and innovation, and promote transparency and accountability. We 

support the efforts of White Pine County to get a license, however, believe there are more efficient ways of 

accomplishing that goal.   

 

Thank you for considering our perspective on this important issue. 

 

 

David Goldwater   Bonnie Chu  Pejman Bady 

Inyo Fine Cannabis   Euphoria   Integrity Pros 
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